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Begonia Species:
Finding Them, Keeping Them

It has been a year of weather trials for many of us: Fires, drought, and heat in many areas
prolonged cold, wind, and floods in others. As this year comes to an end, we are thankful fo
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President’s Notes....

Tubers are now dormant, vet sately
cradled in flowing air; pots are soaking so we
can easily scrub the salts from them. Green-
house plants have been trimmed back and prop
boxes have cuttings for spring renewal.

A favorite essayist, a college professor
in virology, once wrote that he did his best
thinking while scrubbing petri dishes and test
tubes; essential tasks, but mindless in effort.
And, a colleague enthused that, “A newsletter

should be fun to read!” as we sought the best
articles (and writers for the next edition).

A recent Guideposts article on the in-
fluence that the latc Mother Teresa had on par-
ticular lives, tells about a young carpenter,
seeking her guidance, who had received a let-
ter from her telling him to “always do small
things with great love.” What more wonder-
ful words to guide us all, entering this season
of “Good Will.”

~Bruce C. Boardman

Letters to the Editor

My experience with Begonia gehrtii: Tt
is a begonia that impresses me; its surface
and its blooms are extraordinary. In spring
1998 the plant bloomed for the first time. 1
pollinated it and to my surprise it made seed.
The germination was 100%, so now [ have a
hundred seedlings. Let it be a stimulation for
other growers. The Seed Fund needs offer-
ings!

Beatrice Huckriede
Gaelstraat 9
2291 Wateringnen
Netherlands

Thank you so much for all the extra
axcellent photos in the Sept/Oct. issue. 1 like
‘he larger print, but I gladly sacrifice it, just to
z¢t more photos.

Jack Simene

601 21st St., apt. 104

Colorado Springs, CO
81601-4208

lack's thoughts reflected most of the feedback
eceived; the small print was acceptable if the content
ind photos warranted. Ed.

The honor dinner for Rudy once
igain reminded me that in the next few years
ve will be losing a lot of our Begonia pio-
ieers. Back when I was ABS President in the
960°s 1 suggested that someone use a video
:amera and interview begonia pioneers that
vere alive at that time. Many have now died.
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At that time video cameras were fairly expen-
sive so we had no takers. Now, lots of people
have video cameras. It would be a shame if
we missed the opportunity to record our his-
tory on video tape!

Wally Wagner

4560 39th NE

Salem, OR 97305

How, about it, those of you out there with video
cameras? Interviews might be set up at future ABS

meetings.

My thanks for printing my article on
“Begonias in the Open Garden.” It is a real
honor to be published in your prestigious Jour-
nal. I thought that your readers may be inter-
ested in the following: “Further to my article
in the July/August issue...I would like to re-
port that we have just suffered the worst ten
days of rain for many years. Twenty-four
inches fell w that period, the worst day pro-
ducing six inches of incredible downpour! It
was also cold during the period with tempera-
tures falling to around 41°F. The begonias in
the open plantings at the Sydney Roval Botanic
Gardens didn’t seem to mind at all, although
some of the large leafed varieties did sustain
leaf damage due to the intensity of the rain.
Begonias take my award for toughness in the
face of extreme adversity.”

Peter Sharp

2/238 Jersey Road
Woollahra NSW 2025
Australia
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Excellent story on Rudy...And, of
course, new begonia species still must be pub-
lished in Latin to be valid. An expanded de-
scription and discussion in a modern language
is usually added--but, when it’s Chinese, I'm
thankful for the Latin!! Helps me with Ger-
man too.

Carrie Karregeannes

3916 Lake Boulevard

Annandale, VA
22003-2319

Share your ideas and opinions with other
members. Send your letters to: Editor, P.O.
Box 99, Ozone, AR 72854.
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in ABS
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: Summary of the 1998 Indonesian Botanical
Expedition

by W. Scott Hoover,
Founding Director, New England Tropical Conservatory

A second botanical expedition to Indo-
nesia has been completed. Half the island of
Sumatera was transected again and a “Recon-
naissance Mission” to Sulawesi was under-
taken. The expedition lasted from mid-Janu-
ary to the end of March of this year. Search-
ing for new species of Begonia was the princi-
pal objective, though some general botanical
collecting efforts were undertaken as well. An
agreement was made to leave all Begonia and
general herbarium specimens with the Bogor
Herbarium in Bogor, West Java, repeating the
same arrangement that was made in 1995. A
duplicate set of all herbarium specimens were
sent to the Botany Department at Andalas
University in Padang, West Sumatera.
Andalas University is the fifth largest univer-
sity in Indonesia. Additionally, seed material
was collected for the Bogor Botanical Garden.
These collecting arrangements have been made
possible through a developing collaboration
with Dr. Harry Wiriadinata, a staff taxonomist
with the Bogor Herbarium. Harry has recently
become a member of the ABS and has accom-
panied me on different phases of the 1995 and
1998 expeditions.

I began planning for this expedition 3
years ago, based on the success of the 1995
Martin Johnson Memorial Botanical expedi-
tion to Indonesia. As it turns out much luck
was involved with that trip because the moun-
tains I chose to climb were relatively easy to
access. | used this 1995 model and mapped
out 16 different mountains to explore, ranging
from Lampung Province in the Southeast to
North Sumatera Province to the Northwest.
Ache Province in the extreme Northwest of
Sumatera remains to be explored for our be-
gonias. When all is said and done, I was able
to access only three of the 16 mountains tar-
geted. Most of the mountains I had planned,
on paper, to explore were inaccessible from
one of several perspectives. 1. No roads led
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to a sufficient elevation to begin collecting; 2.
Where there was a road, it was only passable
by 4-wheel drive vehicle; 3. There was nc
road, period. In the future, I would like to ob-
tain topographical maps of Indonesia, if they
are available, LandSat photographs and a glo-
bal positioning device. In light of these diffi-
culties, we decided to explore fewer moun-
tains with greater thoroughness.

The following summary will describe
briefly the collections and their geographical
region. The table on page 208 summarizes
the collections for both the 1998 and 1995 ex-
peditions.

Begonia isoptera was collected on Janu-
ary 16, 1998 on the upper forested slopes of
Mt. Tanggamus in Lampung Province. Louis
des Cognets accompanied me on this moun-
tain and was with me until the end of January.
The next several days after were spent attempt-
ing to reach other mountains, but unsuccess-
fully. A return trip was made to Mt, Dempo
in South Sumatera Province and we recollected
on Jan. 20 a lovely, white flowered rhizoma-
tous vine, likely being a new species to sci-
ence and cultivation. The following several
days were spent reaching progressively higher
elevations on Mt. Dempo and recollecting a
new species similar to B. acutifolia, having
2" white flowers with yellow centers. ~ We
packaged our seeds and placed them in the
back of the truck for the next long drive. Head-
ing up the coastal highway on Jan. 23, we dis-
covered a seed bag was missing. Someone
had stolen it, likely thinking it was a money
bag. Several seed collections were missing,
but fortunately not the B. acurifolia type. By
Jan. 26, we had reached the Northwest slope
of Mt. Kerenchi, followed a stream filled with
fallen trees, boulders and debris up to a wa-
terfall. With the rain pouring down, we dis-
covered a rhizomatous species, reminiscent of
B. stigmosa, a Gireoudia from Central America
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Above is the begonia which becomes U379.
Photo by Scott Hoover:

May the Holidays
bring you

Loads of Plants
and

Tons of
Happiness!

The Santa Barbara Branch
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Type of Collection

Begonia Herbarium 20 120
Collection

General Herbarium 0 0
Collections w/Seed

Begonia Species 3 21
Begonia Populations 5 30
Epidermal Peels 50 300
Leaf Sections 50 300
Begonia Photographs 25 150
General Photographs 50 400

Java Sumatera

Summary of Collections for 1995 and 1998 Indonesian
Botanical Expeditions

Approximate No. of Collections

Java _Sumatera Sulawesi Approximate

Total # of

Collections
8 144 60 352
5 175 15 195
2 19 7 52
2 36 12 85
20 360 120 850
20 360 120 850
10 180 50 415
3 300 150 905

and northern South America. This was quite a
treat since no seed was available from the popu-
lations I collected in 1995; furthermore, I had
not gone this far up the stream to find the wa-
terfall and all this begonia covering the cliffs.
By Jan. 27, we were in W. Sumatera province
holed up in a little town called Surian with
barely a hotel. The purpose of this stop was to
attempt exploring Mt. Patia Cermin, a 2700 m.
mountain. After an excruciating climb up a
river littered with boulders the size of houses,
we finally, at the very end of our days journey,
discovered 4 species of begonia at 4000 ft. Two
species | had never seen before. The next time
we return to Mt. Patia Cermin, it will be neces-
sary to bring hammocks in order to sleep on
the mountain. [ suspect more species remain to
be discovered at high clevations.

Louis and I were exhausted and needed
abreak. We wound up on Lake Singkarak for
some rest, and a couple of days later proceeded
to Bukittinggi, a beautiful, small city nestled
in the valley between Mts. Singgaland and
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Merapi. On Jan. 30 we collected another rhi-
zomatous vine creeping on cliffs at the base of
a waterfall on the north slope of Mt.
Singgaland. This mountain’s eastern slope I
had visited in 1995. Three species altogether
were collected on this day, which was Louis’
last venture into the Sumatera Mts. before
leaving for the U.S.

The following day Jim Hunter arrived
to help with collecting operations. Jim is Vice
President of the New England Tropical Con-
servatory and had worked with Harry
Wiriadanata and 1 on the 1995 collecting trip
across Java, along with my daughter Cytandra
and Jim’s daughter Sara. After a day of catch
up., we discussed our new method for collect-
ing and mapped out a strategy for the next 3
weeks. We decided to target intensive col-
lecting for Mts. Merapi and Singgaland and
recollected several species from the 1995 1rip
and a number of new ones. as well.

On Feb. 2 Jim and | proceeded to a
higher elevation on Mt. Singgaland, leaving
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off from where Louis and I collected, and cap-
tured a new delicate, finely serrated leaf mar-
gin shrub at 4800 along with a different rhi-
zomatous vine and our commonly collected B.
tricornis or B. longifolia. An unusual herb
on a stream near Lake Singkarak, at 1650°,
was found; the center of the leaves was nearly
black in color. Work on Mt. Merapi produced
a swarm of species seemingly related to B.
isoptera, but with different characteristics both
for the flower and the leaves. The complexity
of this group of shrubs is great and will cer-
tainly make for a taxonomic nightmare; the
horticultural aspects of these species should
be delightful though. A variety of an earlier
rhizomatous vine with red hairs was collected,
though it was three times the size in all char-
acters than the previous collection, again mak-
ing for possible horticultural benefits.

At one point Jim and I, and our trusted
and faithful guide, Jonni T. from Avis, headed
to Western W. Sumatera with the full intent of
tackling 3 new mountains. Exploration was
thwarted by the lack of roads.

Jim and I made our last collection on
Feb. 18 at 5700" on Mt. Merapi, it was a beau-
tiful scarlet haired, horned fruit species that
was a recollection from the 1995 trip. Jim
headed back to the U.S. and T was soon to
embark to Sulawesi with Harry Wiriadinata
and my two daughters Cytandra and Meghan.
Cytandra had received a grant from The Ex-
plorers Club to undertake work with us.

Prior to leaving for Sulawesi, I had a
few days in Bogor so the question arose as to
what I should do with this time. Such deci-
sions are quite simple for botanists: go col-
lect. So off Jonni T. and I headed for Mt. Salak
in W. Java, where [ collected B. pseudoisoptera
and B. muricata. This was the first collection
I had made of B. pseudoisoptera in Indone-
sia, after having collected it several times in
Southern Thailand and Western Malaysia. B.
muricata is a new introduction to horticulture
and unlike most species from Sumatera, this
species has a name.

After meeting my daughters and getting
Harry, we flew to Sulawesi for a “Reconnais-
sance Mission.” Sulawesi is another large
Indonesian island between Borneo to the West
and New Guinea to the East. Harry and |
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mapped out a collecting plan involving a num-
ber of mountain locations in South Sulawesi
Province. A gorgeous large begonia shrub was
collected at 5000” on the western slope of Mt.
Bawakaraeng above the village of Molino.
This species had huge pink flowers in cymes
that were nearly a foot across. Leaving Molino,
we headed north and collected a lovely, tiny,
pink flowered tuberous species at Bantimurung
waterfall, in a karst formation areca. By March
2, we were in Mamasa, a somewhat remote
area with no hospital, minimal medical facili-
ties, and little more than a village. The next
4 days were spent exploring various streams,
mountains, and valleys. collecting a few dif-
ferent species several times but each one be-
ing very interesting. One species was a tall
herb with white flowers arising from the leaf
axils, much like a couple of collections | made
in Ecuador. Another was a beautiful thick,
variegated leaved shrub with whitish/pink
flowers; and perhaps the grand marvel, was
an herb, reminiscent of B. bipinnatifida from
New Guinea. This Sulawesi species had a
compound, pinnatified leaf to 3" and small
white flowers, much like its New Guinea rela-
tive. Each leaflet was a miniature sculpturing
in itself, distinct from others of its shared peti-
ole. This species is spectacular and should be
highly prized for its horticultural qualities.
By March 9, we were driving through
the town of Mekele, having a beautiful cen-
tral park with a small lake. A small limestone
cliff at one end of town near the lake harbored
a tall, white flowered Begonia herb. We were
in the Tana Toraja arca and found a wonderful
hotel from which to make our collecting trips.
Several more collections were made, one be-
ing a species exhibiting “residual meristem-
atic tissue” and having stomatal clusters, a
wonderful find for my anatomical work. On a
shaded stream on the road from Rantepao to
Polopo, on Bone Bay, we captured this inter-
esting begonia, where a leaf had broken oft
the stem and was lying on some soil near the
main plant. The leaf had sprouted roots into
the soil and the basc of the petiole was pro-
ducing new shoots. This was the first time
I've ever observed this characteristic in the
wild. This collection and one of B. longifolia
or B. tricornis were made on March 12, be-
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fore we headed back to the U.S. As the 1998
expedition has been completed, it is now time
to consider plans for returning to Indonesia in
early 1999.

Several mountains in West Java have
been targeted for exploration. As the collec-
tions from Mt. Salak proved, there are new
species of Begonia to be gathered for cultiva-
tion. Furthermore, it is my intention to ad-
vance the collaboration with Dr. Harry
Wiriadinata of the Bogor Herbarium. Our first
botanical research effort is a taxonomic revi-
sion of the Begonia of Java. Field collecting
on upper mountain slopes of W. Java where
exploration is limited, could result in some new
species to science, and of course, new species
to cultivation. Finding a new species on Java
would be very exciting since the island has
received so much botanical collecting effort
over the last 400 years. It is expected that Jim
Hunter and Louis des Cognets will work on
this upcoming Java expedition also since they
are seasoned, and trusted, expeditionary vet-
erans. The plan is that each of the four of us
will lead a collecting party of guides and In-
donesian students up a different slope of ecach
mountain. This increases the chance of find-
ing new Begonia and other plant species also.

You may write Scott at PO. Box 93,
Williamstown, MA 01267

Acknowledgement for Support of
the 1998 Botanical Expedition to
Sumatera and Sulawesi

by W. Scott Hoover

Twenty-five years ago the ABS granted
me funds to collect begonia in Columbia, South
America. [ was a student at Colorado College
at the time. Since then, the ABS has supported
many expeditions of mine all over the world.
I have made 892 collections over these years
and we are now approaching a new millen-
nium: perhaps we can make collection 1000
during the year 2000. 1 want to extend my
appreciation to all those individuals and
branches of the ABS who have supported my
expeditions over these years. We have devel-
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oped a wonderful working partnership. The
following lists all doneors to this last expedi-
tion. Thank you again and let’s continue to
learn more about begonia and introduce wild
species (o cultivation.

Contributors to Scott Hoover’s 1998
Sumateran and Sulawesi Expedition

Potomac Branch

Carol Notaras

Santa Clara Valley Branch

Alamo Begonia Society Branch

San Francisco Branch

Normand Dufresne

Gene and Ann Salisbury

Dallas Branch

Mary Bucholtz

Eleanor Calkins

Palomar Branch

Japan Begonia Society

Hikoichi Arakawa

Akira Tanaka

Ben Franklin

Barkley Branch

Buxton Branch

Howard & Barbara Berg

Hugo McLauchlan

Southwest Region

Mrs. Suzanne Underwood

Marge Lee

Rudy Ziesenhenne

John Howell

Ingeborg Foo

Thelma O’Reilly

San Migue! Branch

New South Wales Begonia Society, Inc.,
Australia

ABS

Wanda and Richard Mcnair

Mike Kartuz

Jackie Davis

Tom Keepin

Houston Branch

Houston Satellite Branch

Palm Beaches Branch

Florida West Coast Branch

Betty Benningfield

Barbara Berg

Astro Branch

M. Leer

Orange County Branch
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The New York Botanical Garden:

A Place Where Begonias Are Maintained

It all started quite innocently with a
single ‘Beefsteak’ begonia leaf given to me
by an elderly neighbor. Encouraged by my
success of turning that lone leaf into a lush
plant, I found myself placing a large order the
next time Logee’s beautifully photographed
catalog came through the mail slot! However,
living in a suburb right outside New York City,
I do not have the climate nor the room to grow
and care for many begonias. The thirty I own
grow under lights in the winter, and half of
these summer outside on a shady deck. Al-
though T don’t have the accomodations for my
heart’s desire--to own every begonia that ex-
ists--when I need a “begonia fix” T drive twenty
minutes away to The New York Botanical
Garden in the Bronx. In the Enid A. Haupt
Conservatory, a beautiful Victorian greenhouse
that opened to the public in 1902, are eleven
interconnecting pavilions filled with over 3000
plants from around the world. The greenhouse,
or glasshouse as the Victorians called it, was
built by Lord and Burnham. the premier green-
house designers of that era. The Victorians
had a passion for exotic plants from the trop-
ics and they had to have a glasshouse as, if not
better, than London’s Kew Gardens. Today.,
the Conservatory is a New York City landmark
and is the centerpiece and official symbol of
the Garden.

The Enid A Haupt Conservatory is C
shaped and laid out in a rectilincar pattern
more than 500 feet wide. In the tropical rooms
many beautiful begonias are displayed in natu-
ral settings. I can “ooh” and “ahh” my way
around the different rooms, marveling at the
diversity of leaves, textures, flowers and
scents. [ feel like I'm in a begonia scavenger
hunt. finding two mammoth B. manicata, a B.
acetosa, and a B. nelumbifolia in the Tropical
Lowland Rainforest Room. The Special Col-
lections Room has enormous moss lined bas-
kets containing B. ‘Bob-O-Link’, B.
solananthera and B. ‘Raymond George
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by Anne Persico

Nelson’. Onaledge filled with splendid bego-
nias [ poke around in their pots to read the tags:
B. ‘Maley’s Comet’, B. ‘Flamboyant’, B.
“‘Speculata’, and B. howerae var. major, B.
wrophylla, B. sanguinea, and B. oxyphvlla--
all beautiful begonias with beautiful names.
Displayed on tiered shelves are B. involucrata,
B. U049, B. U031, B. epipsila, B. *Snow Cap’,
B. *Sophie Cecile’, a beautifully blooming B.
‘Irene Nuss” and my favorites B. “Marmaduke’
and B. ‘Looking Glass’. In another part of the
room a tall B. ‘Juanita’s Jewel® reigns su-
preme. It is a heady experience and I leave
there feeling content, but wistful. Of course |
have photographed the whole experience so
that I can look at these pictures in the future.
And since they came out well, I thought Freda
would like to have them on file for the Bego-
nian. Naturally, she would, and she also re-
quests that T write about my experience there.
1 agree and contact Beth Castellon who works
in the Botanical Garden’s propagation green-
houses. She would be more than happy to meet
with me.

Our meeting is set up for a Monday, the
only day of the week when the Garden is closed
to the public. A sccurity guard escorted my
car across paths bordering beautifully land-
scaped gardens and lawns until we arrived at
the propagation area where Beth works. Beth,
as many of you will recall, was once in charge
of the ABS Seed Fund and is a member of the
Knickerbocker Branch in NYC. She is the
gardener in charge of the begonia and upper
rain forest plants (tropicals that grow at higher
clevations, also called canopy plants) collec-
tions. Her duties include the acquiring, propa-
gating, feeding, pruning, and spraying of these
plants. The propagation area consists of 14
greenhouses bursting with begonias in every
shape and size. | knew she was talking to me,
but my eyes could not help wandering around
that room, trying to drink it all in. “This is the
Garden’s permanent collection of begonias,”
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she explains. Many of them were donated by
Millie and Ed Thompson in 1988. Others were
obtained by swapping with other botanical in-
stitutions or grown from seed provided by the
ABS Seed Fund. One of the oldest plants is a
descendent of B. ‘Cleopatra’ which was
brought there by the Garden’s then president,
T. H. Everett in 1956. By 1990, the Garden’s
collection had grown to over [200 hybrids and
300 species that filled three greenhouses! But
due to the expense of maintaining the collec-
tion, it was culled down in 1996 to those be-
gonias originating in the New World, and a
few unusual plants from other parts were saved
for display. Those not kept were dispersed to
different institutions, such as Wave Hill in the
Bronx, the Fort Worth Botanical Gardens, B
& K Tropicals, and to Ann and Gene Salisbury.
Today Beth cares for the 50 hybrids and 145
species left in the collection. Still these bego-
nias completely fill one whole greenhouse,
parts of two others, plus what is exhibited in
the Conservatory.

I feel very fortunate to be here, as most
of the public never gets a look at this “behind
the scenes™ area. However, last year, Dr. Jin
Xiaobai, a noted begonia expert from China
came by. He lectured the staff and showed
them what he had discovered and collected in
China. Also, Pfizer Pharmaceuticals came by
recently and asked the Garden for begonias to
do research for developing new medicines.
The Garden is a world leader in botanical sci-
ence. As deforestation and species extinction
reduce the number of begonias that exist in
the wild, the role the Garden plays in future
development of medicines will increase the
importance of its collections of begonias and
other tropical plants. 1 learned from A Walk
Through the World of Plants, a book written
about the Garden by Allen Appel, that twenty-
five percent of all prescription drugs dispensed
in the United States over the past several de-
cades contain active ingredients extracted from
plants.

Beth explained to me that the visitors
to the Conservatory love to see unusual and
strange plants. She shows me B. bogneri,
which is growing in pumice under a domed
lid. I thought I was looking at blades of grass,
but she assured me that hogneri is definitely a
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begonia. She likes using pumice to germinate
this plant because it is light, has a neutral ph,
and holds water well. Next, she presented a
begonia that is on the opposite side of the scale
for size--the giant B. crassicaulis. Tt has large
twisting arms and she compares it to an octo-
pus. T was quite captivated by its wide leaves,
and beautiful thick stems. She told me that in
December it will drop all its leaves. Then, in
a month huge flower spikes come up and white
flowers will appear. 1 am amazed at B.
‘Fischer’s Ricinifolia’, a tall star shaped be-
gonia with hairy collars under its leaves. An-
other charming begonia is B. lvman-smithii. 1
fell in love with its huge green leaves with
edges covered in brown velvet. B.
prismatocarpa, growing in a terrarium, re-
minded me of a miniature Christmas cactus
with yellow flowers. Beth spoke of visitors
expressing their surprise upon learning the B.
Jfoliosa 1s not a member of the fern family!
Next, we compared B. ‘Fiji Island’s’
with its small closed up leaves, to B. ‘Cathe-
dral’. ‘Cathedral” had huge fluted green and
red leaves, displaying the stained-glass effect
so hidden in the smaller plant. [ marveled at
the mottled leaves of B. ‘Nora Bedson® and
all the bowerae varieties, touched B. venosa's
cottony down, added B. “Venepi’ (a hybrid of
venosa and epipsila) to my must-have list, and
recognized B. *Orococo’ from photos I had seen
in the Begonian. 1 can go on and on, but it
would take up a whole edition just describing
what [ saw. In fact this visit was just making
my begonia addiction worse, and I was trying
to figure out how I could stow away in this
greenhouse like the white rabbit who hopped
in from outside and was hiding in a corner!
Beth pointed out several metal boxes
hanging on wires from the ceiling. These are
sensors that monitor the humidity, tempera-
ture, and light levels. They are connected to
louvers that open and close as necessary. The
plants are grouped according to light needs.
So far, only one of the greenhouses has an au-
tomatic retractable shade. Underground bench
misters add humidity to the air in the summer,
and those needing high humidity are grown
on moditied cutting benches where a micro-
climate can be easily maintained. Every two
weeks all of the begonias are fertilized with
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Happy Holidays
Orange County Branch

As your Begonias sleep
don’t weep
Christmas is here and Spring
is near
Have a happy growing year...

Palos Verdes You a Happy
Branch Holiday
Wishes Season

Christmas Candy,
Cosie Silver Jewel,
Peppermint Promises,
Red Berry,Merry Christmas,
Green Velvet,Northern Lights,Confection,
Fantasy, Evening Star,Cathedral Magic EIf,
White Christmas,Crimson Glow,Krinkle,
Splish Splash,Fond Memories,Carol,
Bethlehem Star,Ivy Ever, Winter Jewel,Charity,
Winter Hollyhock,Silvermist,Moonfall,Heirloom,
Merry Memories,Mulberry,Lyric,Toy Soldier,
Snow Capped,Purity,Black Tafteta.
Begonias
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Peter’s 20-20-20 by a machine that proportions
the fertilizer with water. The fertilizing stops
in October, except for the rhizomatous plants
which receive a blossom booster of 0-45-0.
Because it is open to the public, when mealies
are a problem in the Conservatory they use
Safer soap. Once a year, Marathon, a systemic
granular, is applied to the soil. If an invasion
is extensive, the gardeners must suit up wear-
ing protective coverings and masks and spray
Orthene.

Other pests include aphids, white flies
and thrips, which eat the pollen from flowers.
If they are seen, Beth will remove the flowers
to deter them. Powdery mildew can be a prob-
lem in the spring, so the surface of the leaves
are made hostile to it by spraying them with a
mixture of a teaspoon of baking soda in a quart
of water.

Before I left, Beth took me to another
greenhouse where B. egregia presides. It had
a thick trunk and towered over us! I departed

feeling there was so much to learn about these
fascinating plants. That day I witnessed be-
gonias that ranged in size from a blade of grass
up to a tree! I couldn’t help thinking that she
was one lucky lady to be able to work with
such beautiful begonias. And, I urge all of
you ABS members to stop by the Botanical
Gardens in the Bronx and check out the green-
house the next time you are in the arca. You
too will leave appreciating the wonderful world
of plants we live in.

The New York Botanical Garden is
located at 200th Street and Southern
Boulevard in the Bronx. Call 1-718-817-
8700 for their hours and transportation
methods on gefting there.

You can write Anne Persico at 11
Rockridge Rd., Mt. Vernon, N. Y.10552

B. involucrata is among the many species to be seen at the New York
Botanic Garden. Photo by Anne Persico.
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May all the
special sights
and
pleasures of Christmas
live on in
yOur memories

Brooklyn, Queens, Nassau
Branch

San Francisco

Branch ABS

Holiday
Greetings

WITH EVERY GOOD WISH
FOR THE NEW YEAR
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SLE Y=U THEN

Happy Holidays from Sunny Southern California
South Bay
Begonia
Branch

Wishes you all a Happy, Healthy and Prosperous New Year
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Grant our Holiday Wish
and come to the
SWR Get-Together in Fort Worth,
May 6-9, 1999
to see

Species
Rare

Members of the
Southwest Region/ABS
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Easy B. aconitifolia

When I set out to do a series on species
for the Begonian, I thought [ would begin with
one which is not only spectacular, but easy to
grow. After all, the whole idea is to entice
begonia growers to try and put more species
in their collections. Well, you can imagine
my surprise when my friends, both in letters
and on the Internet, started regaling me with
horror stories about how difficult this species
was for them to grow. This was not a very
encouraging state of affairs. So

by Kit Mounger

bate, I will tell you that aconitifolia (and its
littermate, sceptrum) are the grandparents of
many of the Superba type canes. Rudy
Ziesenhenne says much the same: “Begonia
aconitifolia (A. de Candolle) and its varieties
are good examples of a begonia tuber. Thig
may be a surprise as we have known this be-
gonia to be a tall, woody stemmed plant. Un-
derground. however, the plant sends out a
growth which develops into an inverted cone

with a rounded bottom. Buds,

I’m going to tell you what I know
about this begonia species and
hope that, in learning more about
it, aconitifolia will become much
easier and, hopefully, rewarding
for you to grow.

I'll begin with the contro-
versy, inasmuch as plants can
generate controversy. Aconitifo-
lia and sceptrum--and faureana-
-are all the same species; the first
is the valid name, the others being invalid syn-
onyms. So speaketh Jack Golding. And this
erudite and dedicated scholar should know. Dr.
A. de Candolle discovered aconitifolia in Bra-
zil in 1857 and named it after aconite (Monks-
hood) because he thought it resembled that pe-
rennial herbaceous plant. A gentleman named
Rodigas came along in 1884--again in Brazil-
-and found a similar species and named it
sceptrum. (B. faureana’s discovery was more
of the same in 1895).

This happens more often than you might
think, but it’s usually all sorted out eventu-
ally. Besides, you would expect to find varia-
tions in different populations of any species
and, push come to shove, aconitifolia and
sceptrum are more similar than different. As
to that, the lovely specimen of aconitifolia
which Charles Jaros brought to the show in
Atlanta is, to some degree, different from mine
(which I had left at home because it’s huge
and I can’t manhandle tubs as Charles can.
We won’t discuss which one was more hand-
some.) But while the experts decree and de-

as it is.
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If it were not a
fairly easy plant to
grow, it would not
be as available
and as widespread

stipules and stipule scars cover
the surface. These plants shed
their leaves in winter and remain
dormant for a few months. In a
protected environment, the
stems endure and send out new
leaves and stems from the old
stems as well as from the tubers.
B. aconitifolia and its varieties
.. . have been used to produce
the superba type canes. Two ex-
amples of these are B. ‘Irene Nuss’ and B.
‘Sophie Cecile.” Not one of all the hybrids I
have grown in this group has produced a tu-
ber.” (Rudolf Ziesenhenne, “Begonia Notes
#4”, June 1988.)

Now come to exhibit A, as it were: the
4" specimen which summers on my shady deck
and winters in my glass studio. This plant is
some eleven years old. When it was younger
and [ was trying to put some heft on it, I planted
it directly into a raised flower bed on the east
side of my barn in New Johnsonville. There it
thrived (it has never bothered me to put bego-
nias directly into summer beds and repot them
in the fall. I do not have nematodes and bego-
nias are not ‘spreaders.” Their root balls stay
rather compact under the plant itself.) When
we moved, I put it in a 127 pot and there it
stayed until this summer when the tubers had
proliferated so I put it into a taller 14”7 pot.
And while Rudy’s aconitifolia has been ob-
served with its tuber below the soil level, mine
are above. The plant does this; I don’t. New
shoots will pop up and when it’s about 2™ tall,
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pretty bronze lacey leaves will ap- |
pear and as the shoot grows taller,
the bulbous base becomes fatter
and fatter. On top of the soil mix.
This is not beauty as a fancier of §
rhizomatous begonias might prefer. ¥
But I find it very interesting and
handsome in the manner of those

If vou look carefully, you can see the
growths at the base of B. aconitifolia.
Photo by Kit Jeans Mounger.

Holiday
Wishes
to All

from
Palm Beaches

Branch

Shearing your
Begonias

Increases Everyone’s
Happiness!

Have a Wonderful
Holiday Season.
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Wishing You a
% Harmonious

New Year!  f5

ST he
“Thick-Stems”
B
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plants which are grown as bonsai. And while it
grows no new leaves in winter, some of the old
remain on the plant. Mine has never gone na-
ked when it goes dormant. But [ trim it in
spring, not fall. (This is when mine starts to
form buds.) One must be able to get it in the
door come the time of falling temperatures and
shorter days.

It’s potted in Ma Mounger’'s seat-of-the-
pants begonia mix: a pinch of this, a soupcon
of that: peat and lime, orchid seedling mix to
eep it light and unpacked, all mixed in with
mag-amp--should [ forget to feed it. 1 do use
-eal soil as well. Lightness and drainability
are the keys here. T don’t know where geo-
zraphically in Brazil Dr. de Candolle found it,
sut I would bet, because of that water-storing
uber, that it normally grows in arid, almost
lesert-like conditions. Or in, paradoxically.
-ain forest conditions where there are six
nonths of very rainy weather and six months
»f hot and dry. Outside in summer, [ water it
mly during very hot or drought conditions. In
vinter--and | keep the building just warm
:nough to keep pipes from freezing when I'm
10t working--I might water it once a month. It
loes get warm in the studio; all the wintering
»egonias sit in front of a huge south-facing plate
rlass window which warms things up nicely.
3ut the pointis: this begonia is a not a drinker.

In the mountains of East Tennessee, we
lon’t have the humidity of Florida or the dry-
iess of Southern California, but my aconitifo-
ia thrives with very little attention from me.
(ears ago, | mentioned in an article for the
segonian, my theory of *benighn neglect.” It
eems to work quite well with aconitifolia.
\nd it’s quite lovely, if I do say so myself. And
iest of all: I don’t have to work at it!

Early on, it was mentioned that most of
he Superba canes using aconitifolia showed
ery little if no evidence of a caudiform tuber.
st least none I know of crossed with the canes.
fowsomeever, several years ago I crossed ac-
nitifolia with U062 looking for a begonia with
/062 ’s good looks and without her weakness
or mildew. The seedlings were interesting:
/hite or silver with red veins, tending to pink-
with vivid pink flowers. The leave were gla-
rous; pure satin. And almost as finely ‘fin-
ered’ as aconitifolia, They were less prone
y mildew, but not as resistant as [ would have
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liked. Tkept 2 of the seedlings which I named
“Pink Minx" and “Sweet Suzanne’. Propa-
gating these, I gave one to Suzanne Thornburg
of Myakka City, Florida (Suzanne is one of
my “honorary children whose cattery provides
me with my Main Coon cats) and the other to
Cynthia Bishop in Northern California. Last
fall, both of my seedlings died. (Suzanne and
Cyn both grow theirs in a greenhouse and, at
last reports, without any mildew.) Happily, I
simply left my bare babies on the window shelf
in my sewing room after their pots went bare.
In the spring when I brought all my begonias
outside and under the carport to harden off,
those pots were brought out too, to be washed
and reused. Before I could do that chore, how-
ever, tiny leaves formed at the base of the
‘dead” stems of my dead crosses. Because |
want very much to get them back to the point
where I can take more cuttings for insurance,
I have not washed all the soil from the base of
the plant to see if there’s a tuber there. But
tuber or no, I suspect that these hybrids went
dormant during my shortened winter and this
trait, I should think, comes from aconitifolia.

If this were not a fairly easy plant to
grow, it would not be as available and as wide-
spread as it is. (I don’t think my growing it
well is the exception.) Remember the awtul
fire Fort Worth Botanical Garden had several
years ago in one of their greenhouses? Ac-
onitifolia was one of a bare handful of bego-
nias which came back from the ashes. So if
you’ve tried and failed before, give it another
go. Just keep your soil mix light so its tubers
won’t rot. And most of all water it sparingly.
Cut it back as you would any cane after it
blooms (and it has clusters of large, lovely
creamy blossoms.) Make sure it has plenty of
light--and then hope the sheriff doesn’t spot it
when he drives by. From a distance, this rank
grower does resemble the infamous cannabis!

Kit Mounger produces beautiful stained glass art
(see 175 of the last issue of the Begonian),
incomparable drawings, and begonias at 485
Cotiontail Lane, Afion, TN 37616-6543. E-mail
her at KitJeans@aol.com.
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Happy Holidays

from the

Florida West Coast

Branch

Visitors Welcome
(Call 727-786-9366)

Still around and kicking---though not as high---

But high enough to wish all members and friends
m A very enjoyable holiday season, Merry Christmas,

And a Happy New Year of friendly contact from

.......... “Marge Lee”
Plan Now for Two Great Events: .
The Greater Chicago
May 6-9 Southwest Region Branch
Get-Together, Ft. Worth, TX
¢ of ABS
and Wishes All Members
September I-5, . Happy
Begonia Kaleidoscopes, Holidays and a Great
Los Angeles, CA New Year

The Association for plant &

flower people who grow in
hobby greenhouses and windows!

&)

Quarterly Magazine Growing & Maintenance Help & Advice
Dues: USA $19 (Canada and Mexico $21 -- Overseas $22, US. funds/MO)
Sample magazine $3.50, Directory of Greenhouse Manufacturers $2.50

Hobby Greenhouse Association (non-profit)
8 Glen Terrace, Bedford, MA 01730-2048
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Best Wishes for the New Year - to all

From your Begonia Friends of the

Doug Frost Branch of
<L
: ‘%E{ ABS
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Begonias plus 1500 tropicals Join: dhe National

and rare houseplants Fuchsia Society
Color Catalog $3.00 MEMBERsHIP $15 per year includes bi-
LOGEE’S GREENHOUSES monthly FUCHSIA FAN. The new A
Dept. B., 141 North Street to Z on Fuchsias abridged version $6.95
Danielson, CT 06239 plus $1 shipping (CA residents add $.42
860-774-8038 tax.) Mail to: National Fuchsia Society,

11507 E. 187 St., Artesia CA 90701

Begonia Cuttings and

Plants
Send $2.00 for 1998 list LAURAY of SALISBURY
e Eesunlboiss Begonias, Gesneriads, Orchids
207 “); St Blvd Cacti & Succulents
) _out s i 432 Undermountain Road, Rt. 41
San Antonio, TX 78221-1155 Salisbury, CT 06068-1102
Call ahead (860) 435-2263
LOS ANGELES INTERNATIONAL 1998-99 Catalog $2.00

FERN SOCIETY

INVITES YOU TO JOIN GESNERIAD CORRESPONDENCE

GROW HARDY AND TROPICAL FERNS CLUB

MEMBERSHIP INCLUDES:
SUBSCRIPTION TO THE LAIFS JOURNAL (6 RON & LOIS KRUGER, EDITORS
ISSUES) WITH FERN LESSONS, 207 WYCOFF WAY WEST, EAST BRUNSWICK NI

SPORE STORE, BOOK STORE, SUPPLY STORE, 08816 Membership $6.75 US; $8.75 Canada:
LENDING LIBRARY, GENERAL MEETINGS HAVE $14 Foreign: (all payable US funds to
LARGERLANT JABLES, DOWNEY STULY: GRAUR, Gesneriad Correspondence Club) includes a
PLEiggT:EﬁgiizinggciﬂggTVIONEY bi-monthly newsletter; seed & tuber
fund d robins; listi f pe Is
orper oF $20.00 or $24.00 FOR FIRST un S\‘A;‘:l‘:za:;ul?Ia:tli?f;c:in pats
CLASS TO: p St
LOS ANGELES INT'L FERN SOCIETY
P.O. BOX 90943 PASADENA, CA CELEBRATING 16 YEARS OF PLANT
91109-0943 FRIENDSHIPS

THE AMER'CAN AIS is the International Registration Authority for
Hedera, provides sources for new and unusual ivies:
publishes three ivy newsletters, Between the Vines,
|VY SOCIETYINC and one VY Journal a year with reports on research
hardiness testing, life-sized photos of ivies. Each member also reives an ivy plant.
Membership: General $20; Institutional $30; Commercial $50.

Information: American vy Society, P.O. Box 2123, Naples, FL 34106-2123

4 Pacific Horticulture

a quarterly journal about plants and gardens of the West
PUBLISHED BY THE NON-PROFIT PAciFic HORTICULTURE FOUNDATION
MAKES A FINE GIFT FOR GARDENERS!
SusscripTions ARE $20/vear USA, $23/vear CaNaDa anD MeExico, $25/YEAR OTHER
COUNTRIESSEND CHECK, Via oR MASTER CARD TO:
PHF, Box 485, BerkeLey CA 94701-0485

o
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Wishing all
our begonia
friends
Good health,
Happiness

& Joy

Sivodosia
(Burr
S Veptieord
(Branch

Happy
Holidays

Ann & Gene Salisbury
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The Sacramento Branch
extends holiday cheer to all of the
wonderful people everywhere
who love and grow

BEGONLAS

Mol e

i e # XS

HAPPY HOLIDAYS

Geasons | T

OUR GREENHOUSE
TO YOURS

SAN JACINTO BRANCH, ABS
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Clayton M. Kelly Seed Fund Listing

The San Miguel Branch, San Diego County, CA
Eleanor L. Calkins, Seed Fund Administrator

The seed fund is a service to members only. It
s a privilege of vour membership.

DiscLaMeRr: The seeds distributed by the Seed
“und are identified as received from the do-
1rs. The Seed Fund cannot guaranteee that
he identification is correct.  When you find
hat seeds received from the Seed Fund do not
levelop into the plant expected, please notify
he Seed Fund so that a warning can be pub-
ished for others who may have received seeds
Tom the same batch. Each offering will be
dentified by a code and that code should be
1sed whenever writing to the Seed Fund about
seeds. Thank you!

[he Seed Fund would appreciate receiving
lonations of any fresh seed. Our supply is
/ery limited at this time. Thank you! Please
ve careful to identify open pollinated seeds
ind keep them separated from known self-
rollinated seed. Thank you!

*ackets of species seeds are $1.50 each and
ill packets of hybrid seeds are 50 cents each,.
California residents please add 7.75% sales
ax.

All orders must be accompanied by check or
noney order payable in US funds ONLY
o the Clayton M. Kelly Seed Fund.

“osts of mailing:

JS only: 1-12 packets §1; 13-24, §1.35; 25-
36, $1.71: 37-48 (2 cans), $2.30; 49-60, $2.66.

Zanada only: 1-12 packets, $1.10; 13-24,
31.46;25-36,$1.82;37-48 (2 cans), $2.35; 49-
0; $2.7 1.

Vlexico only: 1-12 packets, S1.15; 13-24,

»1.51:25-36,81.87;37-48 (2 cans), $2.50; 49-
)0, $2.81.

128

All other international mail: 1-12 packets,
$1.85; 13-24, $2.68; 25-36. $3.68; 37-48,
$4.68; 49-60, $5.68

Please send your order with payment to:

AMERICAN BEGONIA SOCIETY
CLAYTON M. KELLY SEED FUND
Eleanor M. Calkins, Coordinator

910 Fern Street
Escondido, CA 92027-1708

The CLAYTON M. KELLY SEED FUND
is a project of the San Miguel Branch of the
ABS in San Diego County, California. Do-
nors of seed in this issue were Scott Hoover,
Jackie Davis, Masako Yamaguchi, Irene
Nuss, and Eleanor Calkins.

Species Seeds

NDO98-1: U340
NDO98-2: U365
NDO98-3: B. isoptera
(Collection B)
ND98-4: U378
ND98-5: U347
ND98-6:  B. tricornis
ND98-7:  B. cinnabarina
NDO98-8: B. johnstonii
ND98-9: B. pearcei

NDO98-10: B. sanguinea
ND98-11: B. tomentosa

Sorrv, descriptions were not available by the
closing date for this issue. Ed.
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Double Duty from Rhizomatous
Leaf Cuttings
by Brad Thompson

I don’t know about you, but if 'm going
to go to the trouble to propagate begonias, es-
pecially rhizomatous leaves, I want to get as
much from my efforts as possible.

This little tip I"ve learned over the years
began for African Violet leaf cuttings. First
you need an explanation of how things usually
go. When you use an entire leaf for a cutting,
as opposed to wedges, etc. and it roots, it puts
up several small shoots around the leaf. After
this happens, you usually have two options:
Either you can pot up the entire batch together
into one pot for one full plant or you can take
the leaf out of the mix and pull each little indi-
vidual shoot from the parent leaf and grow on
each in its own pot. Both of these have merits.
With keeping the little family together you get
a full plant fast and it’s also less trouble. With
separating them you will end up with more
plants.

So here comes the tip. Each leaf cut-
ting has a little more life in it than you're giv-
ing it credit for. Follow the steps as below: 1.
Root the leaf as you normally would in your
favorite medium. 2. When the leaf has rooted
well and the side shoots have grown to a sturdy
size that are easy to handle, remove all of them
by pulling them gently from the main leaf. This
will involve gently loosening the mix from the
cutting so you can see where they attach to the
leaf. Any that seem too small yet can be left
for another time. 3. Pot up each small shoot
individually and grow on. 4. Replace the
rooted main leaf back into the rooting medium
and in a couple of weeks or so it will start send-
ing up another batch of small shoots. 5. You
can then either repeat the first four steps if the
leaf still looks fairly thrifty or you can now pot
it into its own pot to be grown on for one larger
full plant.

1 sometimes just put the rooted leaf di-
rectly into a pot and grow it on after removing
all the side shoots. 1did this method this spring
and after starting out with 3 or 4 trays of cut-
tings I ended up with three hundred small
plants and about 80 six inch plants. The leaf
can conceivably be used over and over many
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times before running out of energy and being
thrown out or finally potted up. Another tip
you may want to experiment with is splitting
the leaf petiole a half-inch or so lengthwise or
cutting the end at an angle which may increase
the mount of shoots each leaf sends up.

Editor’s Notes...

This year’s 65th volume of the Bego-
nian concludes with the addition of something
clse that readers have asked for....letters in the
new Letters to the Editor column. [ hope this
coming year you will make it a point to share
with others your views and thoughts on be-
gonias or the Begonian so that this can be-
come a regular feature.

Remember too that if you include be-
gonias in your holiday decorations, I'd love tc
have a photo for next year’s holiday issue.

Janice Keck collected the B. *Quinebog’
offered last month by being first with ¢
“Member’s Favorite” submission. Look for
her article in an upcoming issue.

The time for starting tuberous begonias
is almost here and tuberous fans are anxious
for articles about them. So is the editor! You
tuberous growers send us an article.

May each of your have precious hours
with family, friends, and begonias this holi-
day season!

Corrections:

Our apologies to Don Miller whose gorgeou:
B. microsperma should have been listed a:
winner of the Contained Amosphere Divisiot
at the Atlanta Show in the September/Octo
ber issue. Also, in the listing on the Ofticer”
Page his correct phone area code is 214.

B. mannii was spelled correctly on page 16°
as it should have been on page 191 and 192.

B. glandulosa W.J. Hooker is a valid specie
name and Jack Golding gives us the complet
information on it and those with which it ha
been confused on page 230.



Conservation News

by Tamsin Boardman,
Conservation Chair

Running “Way Behind:

. Save Our Species (newsletter of the
Adopt-A-species Project) #12 is belatedly
in the mail, to be followed shortly by #13.

2. The current list of begonia species we
know to be in cultivation has increased
tremendously by the addition of lists from
overseas, and collating is behind sched-
ule. If at the Convention in Atlanta you
signed up for a copy of the list. don’t de-
spair of ever getting it. Hopefully it will
be done before the end of the year.

Haven’t sent in your species list, or haven’t
updated it in the past year? Please do it
now! We’d like to have a census that is
as accurate and current as possible, so we
can determine where to concentrate our
efforts. Send your list to:

John Howell

123 Trillium

San Antonio, TX 78213-2514

Correction:

B. glandulosa

Jack Golding tells us that we were in-
correct on page 189 in the last issue and that
B. glandulosa is indeed a valid species name.
To clear up some of the confusion surround-
ing this species, excerpts from his Revised
Species List for the coming update to
Begoniaceae on the valid species and various
species that have been confused with it are
Juoted below. Note that here only boldfaced
yrint indicates a valid name, while italics in-

dicates an invalid name. Too, note the impor-
tance of the attachment of the person who de-
scribed the species to the species name. See
also the Begonian 57:62, 1990.

Begonia

glandulosa W.J. Hooker, Bt. Mag., 87:
pl. 5256, 1861.—L.B. Smith & B.G.
Schubert, Fieldiana: Bot., 24:178,
1961,—1J. Golding, Phytologia, 40:456,
1978 [nomen confusum, sphalma].—R.
Ziesenhenne, Begonian, “49,” 48:178,
1981 [non pinetorum A. de Candolle
1859, sed sphalmate = rigrovenia hort.
Linden ex W.J. Hooker, 1861], —K.
Burt-Utley, Brittonia, 36:233, 1984,
nomen legitimum. Mexico. R

nigrovenia hort. Linden ex
W.J. Hooker, 1861

nigrovenia Regel, 1867

dayi hort, 1947

hidalgensis L.B. Smith & B.G.

Schubert, 1950.

glandulosa auct. non W.J. Hooker: A.
de Candolle, Prodr., 15 (1): 339. 1864.
—Standley, Field Mus. Nat. Hist. Bot.
Ser.. 18: 744, 1937.—1]. Golding,
Phytologia, 40: 456, 1978.

=multinervia Licbmann, 1853

glandulosa auct. non W.J. Hooker: J.D.
Smith, Enum. Pl. Guat., 4:182, 1895,
— L.B. Smith & B.G. Schubert, Ann.
Missouri Bot. Gard. 45:46, 1958 R

=plebeja Licbman. 1853.

davi hort., Begonian, 14:174, pl. 183,
1947.—R. Ziesenhenne, Begonian,
“49,” 48:178:178, 1981 [=nigrovenia
hort. Linden ex W.J. Hooker, 1861].—
I. Golding, Phytologia, 40:458, 1978
[=pinetorum A. deCandole, 1859,
sphalma].—K. Burt-Utley, Brittonia,
36:233, 1984.—]J. Golding, Begonian,
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57:62, 1990 R
= glandulosa W.J. Hooker,
1861

hidalgensis L.B. Smith & B.G.
Schubert, J. Wash. Acad. Sci., 40:241,
pl. 1b-g, 1950.—R. Ziesenhenne, Be
gonian, “49”, 48:178, 1981-—L.B.
Smith & D.C. Wasshausen,
Phytologia, 52:443, 1983 [=pinetorum
A. de Candolle, 1859, sphalma].—K.
Burt-Utley, Brittonia, 36:233, 1984.—1.
Golding, Begonian, 57:62, 1990. R
=glandulosa W.j. Hooker,
1861.

nigrovenia hort. Linden ex W.J. Hooker,
Bot. Mag., 87:pl. 5256, 1861, pro syn
glandulosa Wj. Hooker, 1861.—L.B.
Smith & B.G. Schubert, Fieldiana:
Bot., 24:178, 1961—1J. Golding,
Phytologia, 40:456, 1978, [=pinetorum
A. De Candolle, 1859, sphalma).—K.

Burt-Utley, Brittonia, 36:233, 1984.—1].

Golding, Begonian, 57:62, 1990 R
=glandulosa W.J. Hooker,
1861

nigrovenia Regel, Gartenfl., 16:163, pl.

456, 1867 —L.B. Smith & D.C.

Wassenhausen, Phytologia, 52:445,

1983 [=pinetorum A. de Candolle,

1859 sphalma].—K. Burt-Utley,

Brittonia, 36:233, 1984.—1J. Golding,

Begonian, 57:62, 1990. R
=glandulosa W.J. Hooker,
1861,

pinetorum a. de Candolle, Ann. Sci.
Nat. Bot., IV, 11:131, 1859.—L. B.
Smith & B. G. Schubert, Fieldiana:
Bot., 24:178, 1961—1J. Golding,
Phytologia, 40:458, 1978 [sine syn.
glandulosa W.J. Hooker, 1861, nomen
confusum; nigrovenia hort. Linden ex
W. I. Hooker, 1861, et Regel, 1867]—
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R. Ziesenhenne, Begonian “49”

48:186, 1981.—K. Burt-Utley,

Brittonia, 36:233, 1984. Mexico,

Guatemala, Fig. 22.4 R
tuerckeimii C. de Candolle,
1895

tuerckeimii C. de Candolle, 1895, Bot.
Gaz., 20:542, 1895.—L. B. Smith &
B. G. Schubert, Fieldiana,: Bot.,
124:178, 1961.
=pinetorum A. de Candolle,
1859.

Sources

Sources could be located for the follow-
ing begonias that were featured or pictured
in this issue. Numbers following each
begonia refers to the source list below.
Information is latest available to the edi-
tor.

B. aconitifolia 1, 2
B. nelumbifolia 3

B. ‘Quinebog’ (from Last Issue) 4

I. B & K Tropicals, 5300 48th Terrace
North, St. Petersburg, FL 33709, PH 813-
522-8691

2. Golden Hill Nursery, P.O. Box 247,
Macdoel, CA 96058, PH: 530-398-4203

3. Kartuz Greenhouses, 1408 Sunset Dr.,
P.O. Box 790, Vista, CA 92085-0790, PH:
760-941-3613

4. Logee’s Greenhouses, Dept. B., 141

North Street, Danielson, CT 06239, PH:
860-774-8038
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The Houston Satellite
Branch
Beams Rays

of
ece; Tog, Cove The ggreater Atlanta Branch
to ALL
for the
Holiday Scason
and New Year

The San Miguel Branch extends their very best wishes for a
Happy Holiday Season, Merry Christmas, and a Prosperous

New Year.
“Charlie” Armbruster Jeannette Gilbertson
Shelley Andros Margaret “Marge” Lee
Toni Baker Michael and Sharon Ludwig
Edgar “Ed” and Phyllis Bates Thelma and Tim O’Reilly
Elcanor Calkins Mary Sakamoto*
Mabel and Ralph Corwin* Dean Terney
Ingeborg “Ingie” Foo Herb and Lynn Wilkinson

*Honorary

We specialize in Rhizomatous, Cane, Rex, and minia-
ture Begonias. We also carry Orchids, Rare Plants,
Peperomias, Episcias, Hoyas, Ferns & more. Send a
long self-addressed double stamped envelope for our
price list.

We invite you to visit our beautiful tropical garden nursery.

Palm Hammock Orchid Estate, Inc.
Dept. B * 9995 S.W. 66th St. * Miami, FL. 33173 * (305) 274-9813
Hours - Mon-Fri 9-5 * Saturday 9-4
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Pronunciation of Begonia
Epithets for the Begonian, 65:
November/December, 1998

by Jack Golding

aconitifolia
syn. faureana
syn. sceptrum
acutifolia
bipinnatifida
bogneri
bowerae
var. major
carolineifolia
cinnabarina
crassicaulis
epipsila
foliosa
glandulosa
Syn. nigrovenia
syn. dayi
syn. hidalgensis
involucrata
isoptera
johnstonii
longifolia
lyman-smithii

manicata
multinervia
muricata
nelumbifolia
oxyphylla
pearcei

pinetorum
syn. tuerckeimii

prismatocarpa
pseudisoptera
sanguinea
solananthera
stigmosa
tomentosa
tricornis
urophylla
venosa
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uh-koh-ni-ti-FOH-li-uh
fow-re-AY-nuh
SKEP-trum
uh-kyew-ti-FOH-li-uh
beye-pin-nay-ti-FID-uh
bog-NEER-eye
BOW-er-ee
MAY-jor
kar-oh-lin-e-eye-FOH-li-uh
sin-na-bar-EYE-nuh
kras-si-KAW-liz
e-pip-SIL-uh
foh-1i-OH-suh
gland-yew-LOH-suh
nig-roh-VEE-ni-uh
DAY-eye
hi-dal-JEN-sis
invol-yew-KRAY-tuh
1ss-OP-ter-uh
john-STON-i-eye
long-i-FOH-li-uh
lyman-SMITH-i-eye
(named for Lyman B.
Smith)
man-i-KAY-tuh
mul-ti-NER-vi-uh
myew-ri-KAY-tuh
nel-um-bi-eye-FOH-li-uh
ox-i-FIL-luh
PEARCE-eye (named for
Richard Pearce)
peye-ni-TOH-rum
toork-HEYEM-i-eye
(named for Hans von
Tiircheim)
pris-ma-TOH-car-puh
syew-doh-iss-OP-ter-uh
san-gwin-EE-uh
soh-lan-ANTH-er-uh
stig-MOH-suh
toh-men-TOH-suh
treye-KOR-nis
yew-ROH-fill-luh
ven-OH-suh

Also, from last issue:

acida ASS-i-duh
hispida HISS-pi-duh
var. cucullifera  kyew-kul-LIF-er-uh
mannii MANN:-i-eye
rex REX
scharffiana scharff-i-AY-nuh

(named for D. Schart?)

soli-mutata sol-i-myew-TAY-tuh

thelmae THELMA-ce (named for
Thelma O’Reilly)
ulmifolia ulm-i-FOH-li-uh

Growing Organic,
or: Stress!
by Tamsin Boardman

Stress is a fact of life. We've all felt it
-deadlines, pressure on the job, pushing toc
hard to get things done, too many responsi-
bilities, not enough money. missing meals o)
hours of sicep, tragedies minor and major.

Plants feel stress, too. Okay, so they
don’t worry about paying bills: but, like u:
they react to lacks - or surfeits - in their lives
They require watering, feeding, the right com:
bination of light and shadow, the right tem
perature range. Most of the time, we, our be:
gonias’ caretakers, can supply their basic
needs. Some of us go the extra mile and play
Mozart for them!

But there are abnormal times wher
Mother Nature herself turns on us all. Wha
can you do when temperatures soar, or plum
met? When drought plays havoc with the hu
midity levels to which you and your begonia
are acclimated? When power outages occu
as utility companies can’t keep up with un
usually high demand, or wires break under :
load of ice? When water pipes freeze an
burst? When hail, fire, high winds, and torna
does, bolts of lightning, carthquakes, flood
kick in? These times are difficult enough fo
people; but we can at least move about, jum,
in the shower to cool off or cuddle under quilt



Bob Ammerman Juana Curtis Mike & Sharon
Toni Baker Rumi Dover Ludwig
Fdgar & Phyllis Bates Julian Duval Billie Mahaffey
Elaine Burden Michael Golub Rafacla Poedtke
Eleanor Calkins Ingeborg Foo Pearl Swatsek
Eileen M. Clause Edalee Harwell Dean Turney
Ralph & Mabel Dick & Camille Horak Peggy Wisler
Corwin Michael Kartuz Flora Young
Margaret R. Curtin Margaret Lec Mary Zemcek
PALOMAR BRANCH

f
The Fred A. Barkley i
Branch

hd . _
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for warmth, phone for help and expect relief.
Plants can’t run away.

There’s nothing you can do about a ma-
jor disaster. But the smaller more frequent
ones can often be handled. Plan ahead. There
are things you can do now to help your bego-
nias and their companion plants survive some
of the stress times this winter and next year.
Spend a few minutes thinking about what
emergency you're likely to have, and consider
how you might mitigate it. Keep emergency
supplies on hand--notice how often the words
“stored water appear in this article.

For example: does a freeze come occa-
sionally to your normally mild area? Plan on
keeping some makeshift shelters (there’s an
excellent article by H. Alton Lee in the Bego-
nian, Nov./Dec. ‘92 about steps you can take)
and store water in case pipes freeze.
Bedsheets, or the better (but harder to find)
crop covers, or even just cardboard boxes can
be used for overnight protection; spraying with
liquid seaweed or an anti-transpirant (even
hairspray!) before covering gives a plant some
protection against temperatures that are lower
than usual.

Is summer sometimes hotter-n’-Hades
compounded by drought? Be prepared with a
shaded area--we’ve used shade cloth on tent
poles when there were no trees--and stored
water. Shade cloth and the time-honored
cheese cloth will also keep grasshoppers from
decorating your leaves with holes. Plants find
a fan a blessing, too. If water-saving regula-
tions allow, mimic the nonexistent dew by hos-
ing down the plant area carly in the morning
(yes, leaves and all; they’ll dry off all too
s00n).

For protection from heat or cold (down
to 25° F.) styrofoam coolers are great. Place
the plants inside, close up, leave in sun. These
can also be used for transporting plants in tem-
perature extremes, for starting cuttings, for iso-
lating sick or pest-infested plants. The only
problem is they don’t hold enough plants!

Do heavy rains occasionally flood your
garden? During the rainy season raise your
pots to avoid drowning begonias and other
decorative plants. This helps with air circula-
tion, too, which can be of major consideration
in humid areas. In areas where high humidity
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is the problem, keep leaves dry and set plants
far enough apart that leaves don’t touch.

Bear in mind that healthy plants, like
healthy humans, handle stress better than sick
ones. Poor health is, in itself, a major stress.
Begonias in peak condition have better resis-
tance, and it’s easier to keep them at their best
using organic methods: things like compost,
sphagnum moss, oak leaf mold in your soils,
seaweed and fish emulsions and compost or
manure “tcas’” for feedings. Do cut back on
feedings during stress times. Your begonias
have enough problems surviving. They don’t
need the additional pressure of putting out new
growth or flowering. Oddly, you may even
want to cut back on watering in drought times:
saturated soil is a definite stress for begonias
and cuts down on oxygen to the roots. It’s
difficult to hit the right balance, and you'll have
to watch each plant carefully.

This covers only a few of the things that
can go wrong for your begonias. You can’t of
course prepare for everything, nor should you
spend a lot of time worrying about things that
probably won’t happen. But you can protect
from some of the stresses that could prove fa-
tal to your collection. Store water.

Sometimes tragedy turns out well. The
spring when high winds tore the roof off our
greenhouse was followed by a hot, hot sum-
mer. Instead of moving the begonias outside
as usual, we threw shadecloth over the top and
left the begonias inside, protected from bugs
(and our goats, horses, dogs, cats) and enjoy-
ing slightly higher humidity than they would
have gotten outdoors. They loved it.

Above and beyond all the little practi-
cal things you do is the Big Imperative:
SHARE! Release any thought of superiority.
of being envied, of being the only one on your
block to have the rare and beautiful Begonic
craved by the less fortunate. Not only is the
feeling ignoble, but sure as shooting your prize
will wither away and you will join the throng
of poor unfortunates. Even worse, the bego-
nia may be lost in cultivation. So spread the

Joy!

~Tamsin Boardman
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News: ABS, Branch, and International

Arlene Hoskins won the Doug Frost Branch
(CA) Best in Show in July with her B. venosa
and a Cultural Award with 99.5 points; then
she went on to win Best of show at the Palos
Verdes Show in August with it as well.Will
we see it in LA in 19997 After that, Arlene
won Best of Show at the Long Beach Parent
Show on August 29 with an astounding B.
‘Maurice Amey’ on a trellis. Arelene has to
be California’s grower of the year.

Willie Mae Wilson won Westchester Branch’s
Best in Show (CA) with her B. *Ginny’ and a
Cultural Award with 98.5 points.

Houston’s San Jacinto Branch had as guest
speakers Tamsin and Bruce Boardman for
their July meeting.

San Francisco Branch (CA) reports thata sum-
mer begonia trip to Antonelli Brothers and Half
Moon Bay Nursery brought out 46 people who
almost couldn’t find room on their return bus
trip because of all their purchases.

The Long Beach Parent Chapter of the Ameri-
can Begonia Society held its first Show and
Sale on a very hot and humid day, August 29,
in Long Beach. President Vivian Hill and
Show Chairman Margaret Fisher put on a
lovely and interesting show with many beauti-
ful begonias and ferns. But the star of the
show was Rudolf Ziesenhenne. It was a rcal
treat when the guest of honor appeared at the
doorway with son Skeezar (Rudolf Henry
Ziesenhenne). Everyone stopped what they
were doing and applauded Rudy for several
minutes and from then on he didn’t have a free
minute, Long Beach had prepared a table with
“Rudy’s Creations”--a sampling of his 70+ hy-
brids. The show was a great tribute and the
Long Beach Parent Chapter showed him how
nuch he is loved and respected. By Janet
Brown

The Dallas Area Branch (TX) enjoyed a pre-
sentation on “windowsill gardening” by mem-
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ber Chuck McGough.  Their newsletter re-
ports that his approach to planting a container
for windowsills was very unique. He plants
his cuttings (quite a few at a time) directly into
the container. He does not place them in a
rooting medium as we are used to. What he
does is add a little Rootone on the roots and
plants them. ...Yes, he says he loses some, but
that is why you plant many in one container.
Your chances are greater when you have more
than one cutting in a container. If you lose a
few cuttings, it doesn’t hurt anything

Mickey Meyer presented the New South
Wales Begonia Society with a copy of Mildred
and Ed Thompson’s book together with many
back numbers of the the Begonian. Ross
Bolwell reported that he is establishing a data
base of all known begonias, both species and
hybrids.

Carol Smith is the new President and Vanessa
Young, 2975 Bainbridge Avenue, Bronx, NY
10458 the new National Rep for the
Knickerbocker Branch (NY).

The Potomac Branch (VA) held their Begonia
show and Plant Sale on September 26 and 27
in Annandale. Virginia.

The Houston Sattelites Branch (TX) had a
farewell party for Joan Kessinger who is mov-
ing to Dallas. they presented her with a crys-
tal clock so that “she would think of us when
she checks the time.” George Macias takes
over as editor of The Shuttle, the Sattelites
Branch newsletter.

The Monterey Bay Area Branch (CA) at their
October meeting honored Leslie Woodriff
who passed away in Febrary 1997, distribut-
ing a list of his hybrids compiled by Don
Englund.

The ABS Board will meet in Tampa, FL the

first weekend in February, More details are
on page 238.
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Southern Burner Co.

Vented Greenhouse Heaters.

NN\

7

Specialists

in the heating
needs of the
hobby grower
since 1923,

A\

B & K Tropicals
Begonia and
Hoya Cuttings

Catalog $1.00

5300 48th Terrace North
St. Petersburg, FL 33709

813-522-8691

Model A-1 25,000 BTU
Vented Orchid House Heater

Dependable vented orchid house heaters.
Economical heat on natural
or LP gas.
“No Electricity Required.
Millivolt controls available with “Setback”
thermostat for day & night temperatures.

For literature and prices, give us a call or drop us a line,

Southern Burner Co.
PO. Box 885 Chickasha, OK 73023
(800) 375-5001 - (405) 224-5000
FAX: (405) 224-0500

Weiss’ Gesneriads

Plants Grown for Distinctive Foliage

Episcias Sinningias
Begonias Chiritas
Plants - Cuttings
Free Catalog

(216) 321-6785
2293 8. Taylor Road
Cleveland Heights, Ohio 44118

Cloudy Valley Nursery

'- : Mail order only. Catalog $2. .

http://www.dnc.net/users/goetzt/public_html/cloudy.html

Unusual bégonias, ferns, bougainvilleas, gesneriads
and other tropical plants. Visit our web page or send
- for our price list today. '

935 W. Isabella Street
Lebanon, Oregon 97355
(541) 258-7517
goctzk(@dnc.net

B. ‘Wanda’

Your begonias will feel right at home growing with gesneriads!

American Gloxinia and Gesneriad Society

Annual dues: Individual....$20.
Quarterly Journal, extensive seed

fund, judging schools, annual convention
http://www.forthrt.com/~aggs/

AGGS Membership Secretariat
MIJ & DB Tyler

P.O. Box 1598
Port Angeles, WA 98362-0194 USA J
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COMING EVENTS

November 14-15, 1998: The Miami Begonia Society will be participating in the Fairchild
Tropical Garden “Ramble” in a joint effort with the Gesneriad Society. The Ramble is famous
for its plant sales, arts and crafts, food, plant sales, plant displays, workshops, books, music,
guided tours, and of course plant sales. (Do vou get the idea that plant sales are big for this
event? Id.) For information, call Karen Lawrence at 305-266-1571.

November 15, 1998: Annual General Meeting of the New South Wales Begonia Society
(Australia), at Bloomin’ Greenery Nursery, 226 Annangrove Rd., Annangrove, commencing at
1:30 P.M.

February 6-7, 1999: ABS Board Meeting hosted by the Florida West Coast Branch., Tampa,
FL. ABS Meeting Saturday morning, tour to University of South Florida Species Bank Satur-
day afternoon, visit to Florida State Fair, Horticultural Division, Saturday evening. Tour of
member gardens, Sunday morning. Hotel information available next issue. For information,
call Dale Sena at 813-221-0567.

March 6/7, 1999: The New South Wales (Australia) 1999 Begonia Exhibition will be held at
Bloomin" Greenery Nursery. Members are encouraged to begin growing plants for the plant
sale.

May 6-9, 1999: Southwest Region/ABS Get-Together at Fort Worth (TX) Botanic
Gardens. More information to come.

September 1-5,1999: Begonia Kaleidoscopes. ABS Convention, hosted by Westchester Branch,
Los Angeles, CA, The first tour will be on Wesdnesday morning, September 1, and the Show
will close at 4 p.m. on September 5. Hotel information will be available by the next issue, For
information, call Janet Brown, 310-670-4471.

Closing Date for Items for January/February Issue is November 20!

The Begonian

Editor: Freda M. Holley, P.O. Box 99, Advertising Staff:
Ozone, AR 72854, Ph: (501) 292-3755
E-mail: holley@river-valley.net Display Ads: Ann Salisbury, P.O. Box
452, Tonkawa, OK 74653, Ph: 580- 628-
Consulting Editors: Tamsin Boardman 5230
and Jan Brown.

Plant Society Ads: Wanda Macnair,
Nomenclature Editor: Jack Golding, 177 Hancock St., Cambridge, MA, 02139
33 Ingram Drive, Cranbury, NJ 08512- 4641 '
Send inquiries about address changes,
missing copies, dues, subscription and

circulation to John Ingles, Jr., 157

Quick Tips: Maria Holmes, #144, 760
W. Lomita Rd., Harbor, City, CA

90710-2517. E-mail:
mariaholmes(@world.net.att
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Monument, Rio Dell, CA 95562-1617,
Ph: (707) 764-5407
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ABS Elected Officers

President........... Bruce C. Boardman,
P.0. Box 69, Bluff Dale, TX 76433; Ph:
254-728-3485

Past President.......... Ann Salisbury,
P.O. Box 452, Tonkawa, OK 74653; Ph:
580-628-5230

1st Vice-President.....Gene Salisbury,
P.O. Box 452, Tonkawa, OK 74653; Ph:
580-628-5230

2nd Vice-President......... Don Miller,
1010 Mt. Auburn, Dallas, TX 75223;
Ph: 214-823-1070

3rd Vice-President....Mary Bucholtz,
1560 Lancaster Terrace #1008, Jacksonville,
FL 32204; Ph: 904-353-9111
Secretary........... Richard Macnair,

177 Hancock Street, Cambridge, MA
02139; Ph: 617-876-1356
Treasurer....... Carol Notaras,

2567 Green St., San Francisco, CA 94123;
Ph: 415-931-4912

Appointed Chairmen and Directors

Audit.................. Paul Tsamtsis,

1630 F St., Sacramento, CA 95814
Awards............... Michael Ludwig,

6040 Upland St., San Diego, CA 92114-1933
Back Issues......... Ann Salisbury,

P.O. Box 452, Tonkawa, OK 74653; Ph:
580-628-5230

Ballot Counting....... Ingeborg Foo,

1050 Melrose Way, Vista, CA 92083; Ph:
760-724-4871

Book Store....... Betty Benningfield,

P.O. Box 969, Anahuac, TX 77514; Ph:
409-267-4246

Branch Relations.....Mary Bucholtz,
1560 Lancaster Terrace #1008
Jacksonville, FL 32204; Ph: 904-353-9111
Business Manager-.....John Ingles, Jr.,
157 Monument, Rio Dell, CA 95562-1617;
Ph: 707-764-5407

Conservation.... Tamsin Boardman,

P.O. Box 69, Bluf Dale, TX 76433; Ph:
254-728-3485

Convention Advisor.....Mary Elizabeth
Moultrie, 3710 Cochise Dr., Atlanta, GA
30339
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Convention Chairman ....Janet Brown,
7825 Kentwood, Los Angeles, CA 90045;
Ph: 310-670-4471
Entries/Classification....Leora Fuentes,
2200 Glen Forest Ln., Plano, TX 75023; Ph:
972-964-6417

Internet Editor...Kathy Goetz, 935 W. Isabella
Street, Lebanon, Oregon 97355; Ph: 541-258-
7517. E-Mail: goetzk@dnc.net
Historian....Norma Pfrunder, 1958 Sycamore
Ct., McKinleyville, CA 95519-3900
Horticultural Correspondent...Don Miller,
1010 Mt. Auburn, Dallas, Texas, 75223;
Ph: 214-823-1070

Judging...Maxine Zinman, R.1, Box 73,
Boyce, VA 22620; Ph: 540-837-2011
Members-at-Large....Elaine Ayers,

3939 Lee Heights Bld., Cleveland, OH
44128; E-mail: elainea400@aol.com
Membership....John Ingles, Jr.,

157 Monument, Rio Dell, CA 95562-1617;
Ph: 707-764-5407

Nomenclature.....Gene Salisbury, P.O. Box
452, Tonkawa, OK 74653; Ph: 580-628-
5230.

Parliamentarian....Margaret Lee,

1852 31st St., San Diego CA 92102
Public Relations....Russ Richardson. 1854
Chancery Lane, Chamblee, GA

30341; Ph: 770-457-0371

Research....... Kelton Parker, 4525 N. Hiway
171, Cleburne, TX 76031

Round Robin.....Virginia Hamann

1169 Lincoln Ave., Chester 1A 52134-8508; Ph:
319-565-4208

Seed Fund......Eleanor Calkins, 910 Fern
St., Escondido, CA 92027-1708; Ph: 760-
746-4743

Slide Library....... Charles Jaros

200 Maureen Dr., Sanford, FL 32771;
Ph: 407-328-0618.

Did you know that in 1982 when the Begonian
went from a monthly to a bimonthly
publication, each issue had only24 pages, 23
of which were black and white? Today it has
40 and many with color. Still, the older issues
make great reading. Contact Ann Salisbury,
Back Issues Chair, at the address shown at the
left above for some great holiday reading.
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American Begonia Society
157 Monument
Rio Dell, CA 95562-1617

Address Correction Requested

Non Profit Org.
U.S. Postage
Paid
Permit No. 156
Clarksville, AR

Happy Holidays and a New Year filled with Begonias!
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